
 
                                                       York Town Board Meeting 
                                                              April 11th, 2023 
                                                                       7:00 p.m.     

  
 

Present: Supervisor Gerald Deming, Council Members: Frank Rose Jr., Amos Smith, 
                Norman Gates and Jason Swede 
 
Absent: None 
 
Others: James Campbell (Town Attorney), George Worden Jr. (Highway Supt.), Joe 
McIlroy, Davies Nagel, Molly Cummings, David Rose, Carl Peter (Zoning/Code Officer), 
Kirk Richenberg and Becky Lewis. 
 
 
Supervisor Deming opened the Town Board Meeting at 7:00 p.m. and invited 
Councilman Rose to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
MINUTES: 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Swede and seconded by Mr. Gates to approve the minutes 
of the March 14th, 2023 Regular Town Board Meeting.  Voted on and approved, Yes-5, 
No-0. 
 
BILLS:  
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Swede to approve all claims 
brought before the Board.  Voted on and approved, Yes-4, No-0. 
 

•  General Fund # 79-101                                     $ 17,222.97 
 

•  Consolidated Water/Sewer # 58-79              $ 19,878.22 
 

•  Highway Fund # 52-66                                    $ 14,178.79 
 

•  Y-L Youth Fund # 2-5                                       $     944.39 
 

 
PRIVILEGES OF THE FLOOR: 
1)Molly Cummings: 
Re: Town of York Small Business Group 
 
Ms. Cummings stated she is representing the York Small Business group and wanted to 
give a brief overview of their recent discussions as well as inquiring on a few Town 
related items. 



 
 
 
Supervisor Deming reported that we received four (4) proposals for the York Smart 
Growth Plan (Comp. Plan) that we will be reviewing on Thursday, April 13th with Angela 
Ellis and the committee to determine upcoming interviews of potential consultants. 



 
Molly Cummings inquired about the length of time it took to complete the last 
Comprehensive Plan, which Zoning/Code Enforcement Officer Mr. Peter replied 
roughly two years.  Supervisor Deming added that it took a great deal of time because 
we were creating the plan for the first time and believes this time will be less due to the 
fact we have a base to work from. 
 
Molly asked when and how ideas can be brought to the Board on use of Solar funds? 
 
Supervisor Deming answered that we have had several discussions on potential use(s) of 
the solar funds.  As stated previously, he and Councilman Rose met with Melissa Alber 
from the Town of York Historical Society to review options/projects and how the Town 
may be able to assist financially with the property on Dow Road.  The main issue is to 
determine how we can give town funds to a separate entity.  It was thought to perhaps 
put a lien on the Warren house and if the Historical Society was to sell the parcel, they 
would have to pay back the donated funds from the Town with the proceeds from the 
sale. 
 
Attorney Campbell elaborated further on how to “give public funds” to private entities, 
stating that it has to be definitely tied to a public purpose.  
 
Molly then asked about the previously used building on Main Street (old York Landing) 
and wondered if the Town could assist with perhaps a co-op? 
 
Attorney Campbell answered if the organization obtains a 501-c designation “Not for 
Profit”, that could be an avenue that the town could potentially assist. 
 
Molly commented that thoughts have been brought up about a soup kitchen for the 
public at this location due to a need in the community. 
 
Attorney Campbell stated that could certainly be considered a public benefit, allowing 
municipal funds from the town.  This would be the right kind of purpose, as well as a 
community center or specific community events, all would apply.  
 
Molly inquired as to the status of the Travel Center? 
 
Supervisor Deming replied that a pre-construction meeting will be taking place next 
week.  Attorney Campbell added that the permit will be issued once they have submitted 
the last of the items to Mr. Peter. 
 
2)Kirk Richenberg: 
Mr. Richenberg asked to speak with the Board this evening regarding solar funds and 
highway questions. 
 
 Q- You previously stated that you will use County guidelines on solar funds, have 
you received that yet? 
 



Supervisor Deming replied, that he did receive and review the County’s guidelines 
pertaining to solar funds.  After reading through theirs, he prepared a draft mission 
statement for the Town of York which he has given to each board member in order to get 
feedback on. 
 
 Q- At the Board level has there been any approval? 
 
Supervisor Deming answered until the Board does come up with something, we will 
probably approve on a case-by-case basis. 
 
 Q- Wouldn’t it be helpful to include and reach out to the entire community their 
thoughts? 
 
Supervisor Deming stated that many residents have expressed already ideas on usage of 
solar funds which we are happy to receive their input, and hope more thoughts come 
forward that benefit the community as a whole which we will gladly entertain any and 
all ideas.  
 
 Q- At the last meeting documents for the Highway Department for upcoming 
work to be done were discussed and approved.  One item was Craig Road and he has 
concerns that the road will not hold up with only the nova chip process.  The concern is 
that we don’t want to waste money putting this material down and it does not hold up. 
 
Highway Supt, Mr. Worden commented that the document Mr. Richenberg is referring 
to is the Agreement to Spend Town Highway Funds, as required each year by the 
County.  This print-out gives basic information on upcoming projects but is not spelled 
out in great detail the whole process, just the funding aspect.  Mr. Worden added there 
is much more to this process than 1 ½ inches of nova chip. 
 
Becky Lewis asked Mr. Worden what nova chip was, which Mr. Worden gave a brief 
summary of. 
 
 Q- Since the Cheese Plant is offline, will it go back to full value? 
 
Supervisor Deming replied it will and actually has already been altered. 
 
 Q- After the meeting on February 21st when the Board went in to Executive 
Session, he reached out to the Committee on Open Government to see their input on the 
matter: 
 



 



Supervisor Deming answered when we discuss contractual matters, he still feels 
Executive Session is the best way to handle potential negotiations and added that we 
used the same format for the other two projects. 
 
K. Richenberg Comment: 
We are an open board and that is why the open meetings law is in effect. This solar 
money is public money and feels it should be discussed in open session. Mr. Richenberg 
stated he would like to hear others’ opinions and added that the board needs to follow 
the law. 
 
Attorney Campbell advised the Board that the NYS Open Meetings Law provides for 
limited purposes for which the Town Board can meet in a closed executive session. 
However, the Town Board, at any time and for any reason, can ask to meet with its legal 
counsel for purposes of obtaining legal guidance or advice and those meetings will be 
closed to the public because they are protected by attorney-client privilege. 
Furthermore, the Town Board does not need to provide any notice or publication to 
notify members of the public that it desires to meet with the attorney on such a basis. 
 
 
HIGHWAY REPORT: 
Mr. Worden reported the following for the Highway Department: 

• The Highway crew has been cleaning roadside ditches 

• Changing crossovers 

• Repairing signage 

• Removed snow plow equipment from 10-wheelers 
 
Councilman Smith asked Mr. Worden about the driveway stone work done in the 
cemetery (Pleasant Valley Cemetery), which Mr. Worden replied that was not conducted 
by the Town of York, it was contracted out by that cemetery association. 
 
 
WATER/SEWER REPORT: 
Mr. Worden reported the following for the Water & Sewer Department: 

• Had a water leak in Piffard on Easter Sunday which we were able to 
correct within a few hours. 

• Mr. Worden did discuss with the Board the suggestion of obtaining quotes 
form a contractor to replace the water main in Piffard, previously decided 
to be completed by Town personnel.  

 
SEWER: 

 

• During the recent storm event, power was out for a few hours but we had 
an employee managing the system and handled it very well. 

• We are waiting for DEC approval for the UV Disinfection and Retsof 
Collection projects. 

 



 
 
Councilman Smith informed the Board that he was contacted to let him know that the 
roof is leaking once again on the Highway building.  Mr. Smith stated that he reached 
out to Steve Ezard to patch and then for a quote for more of a long-term fix. 
 
Councilman Swede inquired at our March 14th meeting discussion was held regarding 
water issues on Dow Road, have you reviewed the area.  Supervisor Deming and Mr. 
Worden replied we have a meeting scheduled onsite next week for this.  

 
 

 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  
1)Trail Town Committee Report:    
Supervisor Deming stated that he has spoken recently with Becky Lewis and Dave Nagel 
regarding insurance coverage for any upcoming walks/hikes they have scheduled. 
Supervisor Deming noted that the Town of York will not cover the liability. Any future 
walks will need to be under the Trail Town committee, not the Town of York.                               



                                                  

 



 
 
 
2)Water Adjustment: 
 a) Kathy & Jon English- 
 
Supervisor Deming reported that we received a water adjustment request from Kathy & 
Jon English for a property located at 3170 Retsof Road. (See attached) 
 



 
 



 
After a brief discussion and verification that the correction has been made, the Board 
made the following resolution: 
 
 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Gates to approve the water 
adjustment request submitted by Kathy & Jon English, with a total savings of $545.28. 
Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 
 
(New bill will total: Water-$1,506.96 + Sewer -$90.00 = $1,596.96.) 
 
 
 
 
 
3)Genesee Valley Conservancy: 
 a) Cynthia & William Doolittle: 
 
Supervisor Deming stated that we received a request from Matt Halladay of the Genesee 
Valley Conservancy with an application for a Farmland Protection Implementation 
Grant.  This year the Conservancy chose the farm owned by Cynthia & William Doolittle.  
Supervisor Deming stated, as we know from previous years, it is required to receive 
endorsement from the local Town Board in order to apply for such grant. 
 



(a)Conflict of Interest: 
Supervisor Deming asked the Town Board if any member had a conflict with the 
Doolittle application. Councilman Smith stated he will be abstaining from the upcoming 
vote. 
 
(b)Approval: 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Rose and seconded by Mr. Swede to endorse the Doolittle 
application to New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets for a Farmland 
Protection Implementation Grant.  Voted on and approved, Yes-4, No-0, Abstain-1.     

ROLL CALL 
Supervisor Gerald Deming-   Aye 
Dep. Sup Frank Rose Jr-        Aye 

                                                   Councilman Jason Swede-    Aye 
      Councilman Amos Smith-     Abstain 

                                                   Councilman Norman Gates- Aye 
 
 
 
 
4)Water Shut Off Request: 
 a-Emily Conable: 
 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Rose to approve the Water 
Service shut off request submitted by Emily Conable for property located at 2703 Main 
Street (the old bank).  Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 
 
 
 
 
5)Municipal Clerk Week Resolution: 
 



 
 
 



7:39 p.m. 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Rose and seconded by Mr. Swede to enter in to Executive 
Session for contractual Union negotiations to include Town Board and Town Attorney.  
Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 
 
8:09 p.m. 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Swede to end Executive 
Session.  Voted on and approved, Yes-5, No-0. 
 
Supervisor Deming reported no action was taken in Executive Session. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
RESOLUTION offered by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Swede to adjourn the Town 
Board Meeting until April 19th, 2023 Public Hearings.   Voted on and approved, Yes-5, 
No-0.   
 
Town Board meeting closed at 8:10 p.m. 
 
 
 
                                                                               Respectfully Submitted, 

                                                                               Christine M. Harris, 

                                                         Christine M. Harris, Town Clerk 

 


